[image: image1.png]



OFFICE OF THE CITY COUNCIL
CHERYL L. BROWN




                            117 WEST DUVAL STREET, SUITE 425
            DIRECTOR





             
                    4TH FLOOR, CITY HALL 

   OFFICE (904) 630-1452





            JACKSONVILLE, FLORIDA  32202

     FAX (904) 630-2906







                                     

  E-MAIL: CLBROWN@coj.net

Consolidation Review Task Force – Organization and Operations Committee 
Meeting Minutes
January 29, 2014
9:00 a.m.
Location:  Conference Room A, Suite 425, City Hall – St. James Building; 117 West Duval Street,
In attendance: Elaine Brown (Chair), Kerri Stewart, Opio Sokoni, Steve Rohan, Kelli Wells, Tom Taylor, Wyman Duggan (arr. 9:40), Betty Holzendorf (arr. 10:12)
See attached sign-in sheet for additional attendees

Meeting Convened:  9:10 a.m.
Chairwoman Elaine Brown called the meeting to order and the attendees introduced themselves for the record. Damian Cook introduced the topic of City boards and commissions.  His review focused on those bodies created by ordinance, not by executive order.  Some agencies are required by state law (i.e. Tourist Development Council, Election Canvassing Board, etc.) and some are not required by law but are regulated by state law one required. Some bodies are advisory, some have substantive power. Steve Rohan suggested that it would be easy to amend the Charter to provide that all boards and commissions shall automatically sunset unless affirmatively renewed by City Council or the Mayor. That would force a periodic review of the entities’ activities and effectiveness and an affirmative action to renew. Board vacancies were discussed, including the fact that the Mayor and Council President have hundreds of appointments to make and frequently have difficulty finding enough qualified volunteers to fill all the vacancies. Mr. Rohan noted that the Government in the Sunshine and City and state ethics laws impose considerable burdens on volunteers which may discourage some people from volunteering to serve. He also suggested that legislation regarding boards and commissions could be coded in the bill title to provide some basic information about the board (advisory vs. substantive power, categories of membership, number and category of board vacancies, etc.).
The committee briefly discussed the City’s history of performance measurement and management and quality enhancement efforts, which have waxed and waned with different mayoral administrations.  Steve Rohan recalled that during the late years of the John Delaney administration the City won the Sterling Award for Performance Excellence, but the Sterling process of data reporting, benchmarking and continuous improvement was abandoned several years later because the time and manpower required to make the system work were determined not to be worth the cost. A continuous quality improvement effort was tried for a while, which evolved into a more problem-solving Inspector General’s Office that was also abandoned several years ago. Jeff Clements explained that the Brown administration is getting ready to unveil a new performance management and data reporting system in the near future.
Health Department
Charles Griggs, Director of Communications and Community Engagement for the Duval County Health Department explained that all counties have a health department pursuant to state law, but the degree of health department functions and the relationship with each county varies from county to county. All personnel at the Duval County Health Department are state employees and the director is appointed by the Florida Surgeon General and confirmed by the City Council. The state provides a basic level of funding for fundamental core services (providing a basic safety net) and the counties provide additional funding for the desired level of service. Jacksonville’s level of local funding the Health Department in recent years has ranged from $3 million in 2005 to $442,000 from 2008 to 2011. The contribution has increased somewhat in the last 2 years as grant match needs have increased. State funding to the department has decreased since 2010 as the state has pushed the provision of core health services down to the local level. Health departments statewide used to provide primary care health services as a revenue source because of the amount of Medicaid reimbursement.  As Medicaid reimbursement has declined, county health departments are getting out of the primary care business because it no longer generates revenue. State law requires that basic public health services be provided by the county, which they have typically done by contract with their state Health Department. As the health departments get out of the primary care business, counties are going to have to find a different provider model. Jacksonville has traditionally provided considerably less funding to its health department than most other counties. Mr. Griggs reiterated that the state law puts the responsibility for basic primary care on the county, not the health department. The state provides a funding allocation to each county based on population and has authorized counties to create health taxing districts to levy a millage for public health purposes.
In response to a question from Wyman Duggan about the relationship between the Health Department and the City’s environmental quality division, Mr. Griggs said that the City’s operation deals with functions that are not part of the health department’s mandate (i.e. noise control) or that provide a level of service beyond what the state provides. In response to a question from Ms. Brown about paying patient revenue, Kelli Wells explained the sliding scale of charges for patients and the reduction in Medicaid reimbursement over time. She noted that Jacksonville and the Health Department have never formalized their relationship so it is unclear what the expectations are between the parties and there is no standard for an expected level of service. The relationship of the health director to the City administration is also unclear – is the health director a City department head in addition to being a state employee? In response to a question about the relationship of UF Health (Shands) to the Health Department and the City, Ms. Wells said that UF Health provides indigent care on both an in-patient and out-patient basis, and is expanding its network of community health clinics to keep its emergency room from being overwhelmed by walk-in indigent care patients needing non-emergency care. Wyman Duggan suggested the usefulness of on-site employer-provided health care clinics for employees which would help to drive down employee health insurance premiums and increase employee wellness and productivity. He believes the City would benefit from having an on-site UF Health clinic for its employees which would also provide a valuable paying customer base for UF Health. There are also private health care companies that provide the same service. Ms. Wells indicated that there are revenue opportunities that the Health Department has not taken advantage of and fees that have not been raised in many years.

UF Health (formerly Shands) Jacksonville
Russ Armistead, CEO of UF Health Jacksonville, gave an overview of the medical center and its relationship to the City of Jacksonville. The City owns the property and the main hospital buildings at the 8th Street campus and leases those facilities to UF Health to operate. By a separate contract the City hires UF Health to provide indigent care service to Jacksonville’s uninsured population. UF Health is a financially independent subsidiary of the University of Florida that exists to support UF’s medical school education. The CEO of the hospital is selected by and reports to UF’s Vice President for Health Services and the medial faculty and staff are UF employees.
The hospital provides a tremendous level of care but has a very poor mix of paying patients because of several factors, including historical perceptions of the clientele and its location downtown. UF Health has a much higher admission rate of non-paying patients through its emergency room than other hospitals and much less paying patients than most hospitals. The state’s reduction of Medicaid reimbursement combined with the amount of indigent care and the low insured payer clientele means the hospital is running on a razor’s edge of profitability. They currently have about a 50-day supply of cash and little to no bonding capacity. The profitability has gone down in recent years as Medicaid reimbursement has fallen.
Mr. Armistead noted that every county in Florida may levy an indigent care millage or create a hospital taxing district except Jacksonville because the state law specifically excludes large consolidated governments (Jacksonville is the only one).  The legislature passed a law several years ago to allow Jacksonville to create a district by referendum, but the bill was vetoed by Governor Crist. The hospital has been told by the legislature that there is no interest whatsoever in allowing Jacksonville to even have a referendum authorization because it could be construed as a tax increase. The legislature is also considering changing the way it distributes state funding to hospitals to give less money to the intensive care trauma hospitals and more to less intensive hospitals. If adopted that would cost UF Health about $20 million of its $25 million state allocation. There is also a major cut in Medicaid looming on the horizon and also cuts to the medical education component which would threaten both UF Health’s viability and also UF’s medical school operation in Jacksonville. If the worst case scenario comes to pass, UF Health will give up on the enterprise altogether and give the facility back to the City. The 2014 legislative session could be a make-or-break event for the hospital.
Penny Thompson said that one idea that might help save UF Health is an agreement with the City to steer City employees to the UF Health network as their primary care health provider, but the private providers in town would probably vigorously oppose preferential treatment for UF Health and City employees may resent being forced to use UF Health or paying much more to keep their current preferred doctors. The group discussed the likelihood that a tax millage would be adopted, either by Council vote or voter referendum approval, especially given the other recent suggestions for tax millage levies for port deepening and pension liability amortization. Betty Holzendorf suggested the need for a better public relations campaign to explain UF Health’s quality and attract more paying patients. Citizen attendee Guy Anderson recommended the model of the turnaround of Grady hospital in Atlanta which reached the same crisis state and now has rallied community support for a complete turnaround in attitude.
Health issues will be discussed again at the next meeting when additional members are present.
Meeting Adjourned:  11:47 a.m.
Minutes:  Jeff Clements, Council Research 
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